Carver Public Schools

School Committee Meeting

Monday, February 23, 2015
Minutes

Committee Members Present:

Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi
Paula Kibbe

James O’Brien

Andrew Soliwoda
Barry Struski
Administrative Leadership Team:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent of Schools

Meredith Cargill, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology

7:00 P.M.    Barry Struski opened the regular meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance.  
I.  Comments from the General Public:  Chief Marc Duphily introduced Officer Freddy Mello as the school district’s new School Resource Officer. He will be part time through this spring and be in the district full time for next year.  He brings over 24 years of experience.  He is looking forward to this position and working with the school personnel.  He was given “Carver” welcome gifts of crusader and coyote clothing.  Space is being made in each school for Officer Mello.  
II. Update by Student Advisory Council & Captain’s Council: Jenna Wells and MacKenzie Arrigal shared the following: On Jan. 30th, 8 students attended Roundtable regional event which included workshops/dinner and leadership opportunities.  On March 11-13, the annual statewide MASC conference will be held in Hyannis with 16 carver students attending. Pep rally to promote school spirit is scheduled for March 20. Student Council Lock-In theme will be Amazing Race and will be March 27-28. 
III. Approval of Minutes: A motion was made by Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi to approve the meeting minutes of January 20, 2015 as written. Motion was second by James O’Brien. All in favor. 

 

IV
 Communications
A.  SCIENCE, What’s new?  Michelle Littleton, MHS Science Department Chair was unexpectedly detained.  She will share her report at the March meeting.
B.  SCRO Virtual Learning Academy:  The Superintendent explained the creation of a regional virtual learning academy in conjunction READS Collaborative and the Super Collaborative group of South Shore and Cape/Islands to start for the 2015-2016 school year.  This Spring, teachers will work on course development through a grant of from SCRO.  A course of study listing for High School students will include:  Video Game Design and Development, Design and Problem Solving, Website Design and Development, Early American Literature, Dystopian Literature, Freshman English, Criminology, Religions of the World, Spanish IV, Intro to Latin, World History, 20th Century History, Intro to Statistics and Algebra I.   Also a request will be made Cape Cod Community College to include their dual enrollment courses.  Certificate programs may also be available, i.e., technology.   The per pupil cost will be $100 less than the virtual high school program we currently use.
V   Reports from the Superintendent
A. Personnel Updates:  New Hires:  Jennifer Cabral, Special Ed Para; Caroline Cartmill, Special Ed Para; Viana Mendes, Long Term Language Substitute Teacher; Michael Santos, Physical Education Teacher and Lara Schofield, Special Ed Para.
Resignations/Retirements:  Sasha Daniels, Pre-K Paraprofessional and 

Laura Schindler, Title I Literacy Paraprofessional.
Management and Operations Standard II
A.  District Wide Technology Budget Presentation and Annual Budget Hearing:  Liz Sorrell explained budget preparation and also stated budget information is available for anyone in the community to view at Central Office.  Each year, the process begins in each building by the Principals to build a “Needs” based budget considering staff positions required to serve all students and projected increases in expenses. After the Principals prepare their budget, it is presented to School Councils, and then it is submitted to the Superintendent and the administrative team. Building blocks are projected expenses, revenues and revenue offsets. This year, cost centers were re-aligned by buildings rather than across the entire district.  
Meredith Cargill presented information on the technology portion of the budget including the shifting role of Ed-Tech Leadership for changes in curriculum, assessment and data from the state. There is an increase in Tech budget requests this year. The building blocks are: equipment supplies/maintenance, repairs and maintenance, contracted services and general supplies.
       Barry Struski asked how our technology compares with area schools.  Ms. Cargill said we have some work to do to catch up.  Mr. Dunham asked if the schools had a plan to refresh our equipment as many of our computers are nearing end-of life.  We do have a replacement cycle.  
       The Superintendent continued the budget presentation explaining the requests/needs by building and also discussing the impacts of further reductions at each school.  Both Mrs. Maestas and Mr. Knief spoke to the committee regarding requests in their budget. At the Elementary School, reasons for increase in requests are for restoration of: 1FTE Library/Media/Integration Specialist; 1 FTE Early Childhood teacher; 1 FTE Elementary Teacher, .5FTE Music Teacher, .8 FTE. Art teacher and replacement of 10 year old literacy series for K-5.  At Middle High School, increases are for contractual obligation and for purchase or science curriculum and text book materials for grades 6-8. The total school budge requested is a 5.58% increase over FY2015.
Barry Struski said the families that live in Carver care about education, and we want Carver to be a magnet for other families to get a quality education -- anything less than the budget proposed would have a negative impact.  Mr. Struski supports the numbers presented by the Superintendent.  Mr. O’Brien asked how will we cover offsets, looking at end sum it is a big amount to cover.  Mr. Soliwoda asked if the letter received from selectmen regarding school funding could be read aloud for the public. The Superintendent said as a warning to School Committee, there is language in the letter that violates negotiation of fair labor practices and it should not be read aloud. We have applied in the total figure an amount that we hope to be negotiated. However, when you start collective bargaining; you must start with a clean slate and give everyone an opportunity to speak for their needs.  Ms. Hanlon-Cavicchi said we have worked so hard over the years that it would wasteful to lose all the money and effort on programs that we have accomplished over the years.  Mr. O’Brien didn’t feel that not approving the budget would impact any accreditations. The Superintendent said that the without an approved budget as presented, it does not just maintain status quo; it would result in a loss of positions.  Ms. Kibbe supports the budget, feels we cannot continue to cut and cut with class sizes growing and give more demands on teachers and administrators.    
Comments from citizens of Carver:  Sarah Hewins, Selectman stated she wanted the School Committee to know how much she supports education.  The Selectmen don’t control the school department budget but she wanted it to be known she did vote with the other Selectmen to give step raises to Town employees but not COLA’s because there is not enough money or for new hires and she is in the mind of not wanting to anything that will jeopardize the new school building.  Alan Dunham, Selectmen, requested total amounts of contractual increases, plus special education and utilities to be available for meeting with School Committee and Selectmen next week. He wondered if textbooks could come out of Capital Outlay to make a savings in school budget. The Superintendent said that idea should be considered with caution. She checked with Jeff Wulfson at DESE who manages the foundation budget.  Although we could use capital outlay for the purchase, the expenses would not go toward the districts net school spending.  We spend above net school spending because we have extraordinary special education expense. But other concerns: (1) decision is taken away from school on what books can be purchased; (2) build structural deficit in your district budget (should have regular replacement textbook cycle built into school operating budget) and (3). 27 years ago Plymouth built Plymouth South high school but was unable to open due to a lack of funding for teachers. The school project was sold out by selling out their budget.  We have to fund the school and the budget.  We cannot open a new school without the proper amount of classrooms AND teachers. Mr. Dunham suggested perhaps a one year use of Capital Outlay would help out to move forward. Sean Lyman, resident and MHS Science teacher, commented the committee’s job is difficult to balance the needs and finances, but a school IS the teachers and staff. And at the end of the day you have to pay for things and the new school is very important but the balance needs to be found to continue the long term investment of education.  Kerry Agashe, Elementary Associate Principal, suggested we look at different ways to increase revenue to the town by bringing businesses in town.  We need to become more attractive and welcoming to new businesses to help our town and our students.
Mike Milanoski asked to speak. Barry Struski said he preferred not to have Mr. Milanoksi address the committee but gave him 3 minutes to make his comments.  He spoke about state aid, and that as state aid has pulled back, the town’s contribution has needed to rise.  Chapter 70 inadequacies will not be rectified in the next few years.  He suggested combination of services to save money. ie., copiers/printers; electricity. Ms. Sorrell said we have always bundled services with the town, and use state bids lists for services.  
Mr. O’Brien said the budget is a community issue and needs a plan. The Superintendent said the needs are not wishes, the items in the budget are a necessity, and cuts will have a severe impact.
Gina Hanlon Cavicchi made a motion to approve the school budget for FY 16 in the amount of $22,707,029.28, Paula Kibbe second.  Mr. O’Brien concerned we don’t have a plan on how to cover the offset.  Mr. Struski, Ms. Kibbe and Ms. Hanlon-Cavicchi approved.  Mr. O’Brien and Mr. Soliwoda opposed.  Motion passes 3-2.
B. Facilities Update: Before vacation week, EKW rooftop unit failed, and there was no direct heat to classrooms in grade 1 pod. The main hot water heater at GJC developed leaks and was difficult to repair due to condition and age.   A heater failed at MHS causing pipes to freeze. Repairs have been made. Regarding Snow/roofs/parking lots and sidewalks; beginning Feb. 10th, a snow removal company was hired to remove snow from lower roofs of cafeteria and front of MHS.  Over February vacation, we got help from a team of prisoners. The estimated cost:  $16,000-$20,000 and expense will come out of extraordinary repairs.  DPW and school personnel are continuing to clear parking lots.  Parents are asked to be patient as we try to clear all bus stops.  
D. Carver Elementary Building Committee Update/MSBA Preliminary Design Program Submittal: The Elementary Building Committee voted to submit the Preliminary Design Program as prepared by the OPM and Designers on February 6th.  Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi made a motion to approve the Preliminary Design Plan submittal and James O’Brien second the motion.  All in favor.   On March 6th, the OPM and Designers will be in the district for a design charette meeting to discuss “green” options for a new building.
E. Discussion of Use of Building Revolving Fund for Elementary School Site Studies: Through building rentals at the elementary school, we have accumulated approximately $14,000 in the revolving funds. The Superintendent asked for authorization to allocate those funds for site studies, if needed, for the building project. Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi made a motion to authorize the Superintendent to allocate up to $14,000 from the Building Use revolving fund for site studies for the Elementary School Building Project.  James O’Brien second.  All in favor.  
Family and Community Engagement Standard III 
IMPORTANT COMMUNICATIONS TO FAMILIES – The Superintendent explained how communications are set up to inform families/community of various items such as weather, emergencies, events, etc.
School Website has important messages at the top under the banner.www.carver.org. School Way is a free app that you can download from the school website or iTunes.  You can sign up to receive messages through pushes. Blackboard Connect is a message software that sends out messages in three ways: (1) Phone calls to your home and/or cell phone; (2) Text messages and/or E-mails.  Parents can choose the way you receive these messages.
Television announcements of school openings, closings, and/or delays. Channels 4,5,7, Fox News, WATD.
The School Department uses all of the above tools for communication in weather related school openings or closings.  We can’t send them all at once therefore they are pushed out individually.  The most accurate information comes in this manner.  Information posted on social media or other websites may or may not be accurate.  It is always best to check the school communication sources for accuracy.
IX. Recommendations from the Superintendent:  None at this time.
X. Reports from School Committee:   Mr. O’Brien reminded the community there will be a School Building committee meeting Feb. 24th at 7 p.m. at Town Hall.  Community is encouraged to attend and participate. Mr. Soliwoda, congratulated Nick Costa for being the schools 1st state champion in winter track.  
XI. Executive Session:  Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi made a motion to adjourn to Executive Session, Not to Return to Open Session to discuss strategy with respect to collective bargaining or litigation, if an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining or litigating position of the governmental body; to conduct strategy sessions in preparation for negotiations with non-union personnel; and to conduct collective bargaining sessions or contract negotiations with non-union personnel. James O’Brien second the motion. All in favor by roll call. 
Regular Meeting adjourned at 9:29 p.m.
Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
5
CARVER School Committee Minutes

                                               February 23, 2015

